Town of Norfolk

Norfolk Town Board

July 9, 2012

A monthly meeting of the Norfolk Town Board was held on Monday, July 9, 2012 at 7:00 PM at the Norfolk Town Hall.

Present were Supervisor Charles Pernice, Deputy Supervisor Kevin Enslow, Councilman Donald Purvis, Councilwoman Jean Gang, and Councilman Robert Harvey.

PLEDGE

The pledge of allegiance was said by all present.

CALL MEETING TO ORDER

Supervisor Pernice called the meeting to order.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

*Regular meeting of June 11, 2012: The minutes of the June 11, 2012 Town Board meeting were reviewed and approved as submitted with a motion by Councilman Purvis and Councilman Harvey. All in Favor – Carried

*Special meeting of June 25, 2012: The minutes of the June 25, 2012 Town Board meeting were reviewed and approved as submitted with a motion by Councilman Harvey and Councilwoman Gang. All in Favor – Carried

SUPERVISOR’S UPDATE

*Code Book: Supervisor Pernice noted that the new code book is in the Supervisor’s Office. He is waiting on Town Attorney Eric Gustafson to provide the information for a local law to adopt the new changes. Supervisor Pernice noted that there are fifteen copies currently available and that they will likely need five more copies. The copies are available in printed bound, CD, and plain paper formats. The Board will need to decide which format for the extra copies.

*Police Cadets: Supervisor Pernice noted that two out of every three Cadets the Town of Norfolk sponsors for the Police Academy are hired by a Police Department. Supervisor Pernice noted that this is a positive program and is putting out good cadets.

*New Police Car: Supervisor Pernice noted that the new police car is ready to be picked up. The new equipment for it has been ordered and B&M Auto of Massena, will be installing all of the equipment.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

*Mr. Bob Richards asked again about the barking dogs in his neighborhood. He stated he has notified the Dog Control Officer by email and by phone and has not received a response to the issue. Mr. Richards has asked his neighbor to put the dogs inside instead of letting the bark. Supervisor Pernice noted that DCO Matthew Kroeger has just had a new baby and has not been available. He also noted that the position of Dog Control Officer is a part time job and sometimes when Mr. Kroeger gets to the houses, the dogs are no longer barking. He has to have evidence of the complaint before he can do anything about it. Supervisor Pernice stated that the new code book has more in it to make enforcing the laws easier. 
*Mr. Richards also asked about speeding on SH 56. Supervisor Pernice noted that a sign that records and displays speed is about $15-16,000.00. The Police Department has applied for grants for one but nothing has been received. Supervisor Pernice has contacted our Local Police Department and the State Police on the issue. There was discussion.
COMMUNICATIONS

*NNCS Summer Recreation Program: The Town Board has received a thank you letter from NNCS for the $2,000.00 donation towards the program.

*NYMIR Letter: A letter has been received from the NYMIR, our insurance company, showing the current rates for our insurance policy and accompanying a refund of $4946.62.
REPORTS

*Monthly Police Report: The monthly report of Police Officer in Charge Scott Bennett was reviewed and approved as submitted with a motion by  Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Purvis. All in Favor – Carried

Officer in Charge Scott Bennett had included a letter to the Town Board listing previous officers employed by the Town and where they had gone to. Officer Bennett requested that Scott Rogers, a retired officer from the Massena PD, be hired to replace Mark Stewart. A motion was made by Councilman Purvis and Councilwoman Gang to approve the hiring of Scott Rogers as a part time police officer. All in Favor – Carried

Officer Bennett had also requested that Robert Latimer, our third cadet for the academy this year, be hired. A motion was made by Deputy Supervisor Enslow and Supervisor Pernice to approve the hiring of Robert Latimer as a part time police officer after he finishes his field training. All in Favor – Carried

*Monthly Court Report: The monthly report of the Norfolk Justice Court was reviewed and approved as submitted with a motion by Deputy Supervisor Enslow and Councilman Purvis. All in Favor – Carried

*Monthly Dog Control Report: There was no report submitted this month.
*Monthly Code Enforcement Report: The monthly report of CEO Leonard Halpern was reviewed and approved as submitted with a motion by Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Harvey. All in Favor – Carried

Councilman Harvey asked CEO Halpern about the issue with Mr. Verrick Woodard and 48 W. High St. CEO Halpern stated that the issue was with garbage near the shrubs. The neighbor had called the police first and then called him. He spoke with Mr. Woodard and gave him two days to remove the garbage, then he issued a ticket for Norfolk Town Court. Now it is up to the Court. There was discussion.

*Monthly Town Clerk Report / Tax Collector report  were reviewed and approved as submitted with a motion by Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Purvis. 
All in Favor – Carried

*Highway Verbal Report: Highway Superintendent Larry Villnave noted that the paving is done and it is a good job. Councilman Harvey asked about the shoulder work. Mr. Villnave stated that the material for the shoulder work is not done yet but will be soon. Councilwoman Gang asked about trimming the brush on the River Road on the curve towards the sewer plant. Mr. Villnave stated he is waiting for the new mower which will be in soon.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Councilman Purvis and Councilman Harvey to go into an Executive Session to discuss the financial or credit history of a particular person.

All in Favor – Carried

The meeting reconvened and no action was taken.

ACTION ITEMS

*Resolution #7 of 2012: Resolution to allow the Supervisor to sign letter of support for the North Country Power Authority. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Purvis.

All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #8 of 2012: Resolution authorizing St. Lawrence County to act on behalf of Town of Norfolk, Norfolk, NY as a participating jurisdiction in a multi-jurisdictional hazard mitigation plan. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Harvey.

All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #9 of 2012: Standard Work Day and Reporting Resolution. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilman Harvey and Councilwoman Gang. Four voted in Favor and Councilman Purvis abstained.

Carried

*Resolution #10 of 2012: Resolution of the Town Council of the Town of Norfolk authorizing and providing for the incurrence of indebtedness for the purpose of providing a portion of the cost of acquiring, constructing, enlarging, improving, and/or extending its Water Facility to serve an area lawfully within its jurisdiction to serve. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilman Harvey and Councilman Enslow. All in Favor – Carried
*Resolution #11 of 2012: Resolution granting permission for the Norfolk Justice Court to apply for a grant through the Justice Court Assistance Program. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Purvis. All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #12 of 2012: Resolution approving awarding the bid for Contract #3 – for General Construction of the water supply improvement project for the Norfolk Water District N. 1 and Raymondville Water District Extension to J.E. Sheehan Contracting Corporation in the amount of $686,000.00. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilman Harvey and Councilwoman Gang. All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #13 of 2012: Resolution approving awarding the bid for Contract #4 – for Mechanical Construction of the water supply improvement project for the Norfolk Water District No. 1 and Raymondville Water District Extension to Perras Excavating, Inc. in the amount of $243,791.00. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilman Harvey and Deputy Supervisor Enslow.

All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #14 of 2012: Resolution approving awarding the bid for Contract #5 – for Plumbing Construction of the water supply improvement project for the Norfolk Water District No. 1 and Raymondville Water District Extension to Norwood Plumbing, Inc. in the amount of $13,300.00. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilman Purvis and Deputy Supervisor Enslow. All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #15 of 2012: Resolution approving awarding the bid for Contract #6 – for Electrical Construction of the water supply improvement project for the Norfolk Water District No. 1 and Raymondville Water District Extension to Jordstat Construction, Inc. in the amount of $82,645.00. The Resolution Was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Councilwoman Gang and Councilman Harvey.

All in Favor – Carried

*Resolution #16 of 2012: Resolution approving awarding the bid for Contract #7 – for Construction of the New Joy Road Storage Tank for the water supply improvement project for the Norfolk Water District No. 1 and Raymondville Water District Extension to Statewide Aquastore, Inc. in the amount of $619,450.00. The Resolution was reviewed and adopted with a motion by Deputy Supervisor Enslow and Councilman Harvey. All in Favor – Carried

COUNCIL COMMENTS
*Deputy Supervisor Enslow noted he has been reviewing the ballpark area near the arena and is making a list of changes to improve the area for parking. There was discussion. The list will be ready for review by the Board at the next meeting.

APPROVE PAYMENT OF BILLS

Bills #110-123 in the amount of $148,713.20 for the Highway Abstract and bills #389-447 in the amount of $60,533.26 for the Regular Abstract were approved for payment with a motion by Deputy Supervisor Enslow and Councilman Harvey. All in Favor – Carried

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned with a motion by Councilman Purvis and Deputy Supervisor Enslow. All in Favor – Carried
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